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The group first considered the scope of the term ‘indicator’, whether it should refer only to correlative or proxy-based indicators or include dynamical or model derived indicators.  It was decided to use an all inclusive definition.
Examples of existing indicators used in different situations began to be listed (e.g., upwelling index from wind, zooplankton abundance), but it quickly was decided to focus on new indicators only.  
One intention of the GLOBEC program was to get away from simple, correlation-based indices and instead to be able to develop dynamical-based indices which reflected the mechanistic or process relationships within the ecosystem. 

As with all indices uncertainty in the interpretation is inherent, and for application it is important to know the degree of their uncertainty.  The public has been conditioned to deal with uncertainty (e.g., in weather forecasts that provide a percent chance of rain), so that indices do not need to be a single number, but can include a range of values or degree of uncertainty.  Bayesian approaches can not only hind-cast parameters associated with the underlying dynamics and help generate a better index, but also can provide some sense of the indices’ uncertainty.
When basing an index on events in a short time series (e.g., the low salinity conditions during the Georges Bank GLOBEC study), it is important to determine if the variability represented by the index is indeed characteristic of the system or simply a single event (a ‘one off’ - not characteristic of the system in the past or into the future).
A related approach to separate single indices is using a decision tree with a sequential series of indicators leading to range of possible outputs.  An index also can be used not to simply indicate a specific condition, but instead to ‘trigger’ some additional action (e.g., additional observations) needed to clarify the  meaning of the original index.
A recommendation from the group was to identify a short list of potential target quantities from different GLOBEC regions and develop or generate simpler models to capture their key variability and provide a model-based index  (e.g, for Neocalanus in the CGOA, euphausiids and the CCI in the northern California Current, and zooplankton community structure on Georges Bank).  Manu di Lorenzo, with funding support from the Program Office, will coordinate a workshop to attempt this.  In addition the BHM group (the Milliff et al. project) will compare Z(x,t) parameter from its CGOA BHM model to the historical record of salmon abundance in an attempt to improve an index already in practice with fisheries managers (personal communication, Julie Keister). 

